

# **INSTEEL INDUSTRIES INC**

FORM	10-Q
(Quarterly	Report)

# Filed 07/17/25 for the Period Ending 06/28/25

Address	1373 BOGGS DR
	MOUNT AIRY, NC, 27030
Telephone	3367862141
CIK	0000764401
Symbol	IIIN
SIC Code	3310 - Steel Works, Blast Furnaces and Rolling and Finishing Mills
Industry	Construction Supplies & Fixtures
Sector	Consumer Cyclicals
Fiscal Year	09/27

Powered By EDGAR Online

https://www.edgar-online.com

© Copyright 2025, EDGAR Online LLC, a subsidiary of OTC Markets Group. All Rights Reserved. Distribution and use of this document restricted under EDGAR Online LLC, a subsidiary of OTC Markets Group, Terms of Use.

### UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

#### **FORM 10-Q**

or

Quarterly Report Pursuant to Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934  $\mathbf{X}$ 

For the quarterly period ended June 28, 2025.

Transition Report Pursuant to Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 

For the transition period from to

Commission File Number: 1-09929

#### **Insteel Industries Inc.**

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

North Carolina

(State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization)

1373 Boggs Drive, Mount Airy, North Carolina

(Address of principal executive offices)

(336) 786-2141

(Registrant's telephone number, including area code)

Not Applicable

(Former name, former address and former fiscal year, if changed since last report) Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act:

	Trading	
Title of each class	Symbol(s)	Name of each exchange on which registered
Common Stock (No Par Value)	IIIN	New York Stock Exchange

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes  $\boxtimes$  No  $\square$ 

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically every Interactive Data File required to be submitted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (§232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit such files). Yes 🖾 No 🗆

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, smaller reporting company, or an emerging growth company. See the definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer," "smaller reporting company," and "emerging growth company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

Large accelerated filer  $\Box$ 

Non-Accelerated filer  $\Box$ Emerging growth company  $\Box$ 

If an emerging growth company, indicate by check mark if the registrant has elected not to use the extended transition period for complying with any new or revised financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 13(a) of the Exchange Act. □

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act). Yes 🗆 No 🗵

#### **APPLICABLE ONLY TO CORPORATE ISSUERS**

Indicate the number of shares outstanding of each of the Registrant's classes of common stock, as of the latest practicable date.

Common Stock (No Par Value)

Title of Class

19,409,841 Number of Shares Outstanding as of July 16, 2025

56-0674867 (I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)

(Zip code)

Accelerated filer ⊠

Smaller reporting company  $\Box$ 

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

# PART I – FINANCIAL INFORMATION

Item 1.	Unaudited Financial Statements	
	Consolidated Statements of Operations and Comprehensive Income	3
	Consolidated Balance Sheets	4
	Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows	5
	Consolidated Statements of Shareholders' Equity	6
	Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements	7
Item 2.	Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	18
Item 3.	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	25
Item 4.	Controls and Procedures	26
	PART II – OTHER INFORMATION	
Item 1.	Legal Proceedings	26
Item 1A.	Risk Factors	26
Item 2.	Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds	26
Item 5.	Other Information	27
Item 6.	Exhibits	27
SIGNATUI	RES	28

# PART I – FINANCIAL INFORMATION

# Item 1. Financial Statements

#### INSTEEL INDUSTRIES INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES DATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS AND COMPREHEN

# CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS AND COMPREHENSIVE INCOME

(In thousands, except per share amounts)

(Unaudited)

		<b>Three Months Ended</b>			Nine Months Ended			
		June 28, 2025		June 29, 2024		June 28, 2025		June 29, 2024
Net sales	\$	179,886	\$	145,775	\$	470,262	\$	394,894
Cost of sales		149,114		130,387		405,432		357,521
Gross profit		30,772		15,388		64,830		37,373
Selling, general and administrative expense		10,607		7,879		29,294		22,121
Restructuring charges, net		843		-		2,201		-
Acquisition costs		27		-		325		-
Other (income) expense, net		(16)		15		(12)		2
Interest expense		14		19		40		76
Interest income		(472)		(1,245)		(1,574)		(4,051)
Earnings before income taxes		19,769		8,720		34,556		19,225
Income taxes		4,610		2,155		8,086		4,589
Net earnings	\$	15,159	\$	6,565	\$	26,470	\$	14,636
Net earnings per share:								
Basic	\$	0.78	\$	0.34	\$	1.36	\$	0.75
Diluted	Ψ	0.78	Ψ	0.34	Ψ	1.35	Ψ	0.75
Weighted average shares outstanding:								
Basic		19,476		19,500		19,485		19,502
Diluted		19,553		19,568		19,544		19,579
Cash dividends declared per share	\$	0.03	\$	0.03	\$	1.09	\$	2.59
Comprehensive income	\$	15,159	\$	6,565	\$	26,470	\$	14,636

See accompanying notes to consolidated financial statements.

# INSTEEL INDUSTRIES INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

(In thousands)

	(Unaudited June 28, 2025	)	September 28, 2024
Assets			
Current assets:			
Cash and cash equivalents		,665 \$	)
Accounts receivable, net		,264	58,308
Inventories		,171	88,840
Other current assets		,442	8,608
Total current assets		,542	267,294
Property, plant and equipment, net		,083	125,540
Intangibles, net		,034	5,341
Goodwill		,755	9,745
Other assets		,478	14,632
Total assets	\$ 471	,892 \$	422,552
Liabilities and shareholders' equity			
Current liabilities:			
Accounts payable	\$ 73	,424 \$	37,487
Accrued expenses	16	,301	9,547
Total current liabilities	89	,725	47,034
Other liabilities	25	,959	24,663
Commitments and contingencies			
Shareholders' equity:			
Common stock	19	,410	19,452
Additional paid-in capital	88	,368	86,671
Retained earnings	249	,038	245,340
Accumulated other comprehensive loss		(608)	(608)
Total shareholders' equity	356	,208	350,855
Total liabilities and shareholders' equity	\$ 471	,892 \$	6 422,552

See accompanying notes to consolidated financial statements.

# INSTEEL INDUSTRIES INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

(In thousands) (Unaudited)

		Nine Months Ended			
		June 28, 2025	J	une 29, 2024	
Cash Flows From Operating Activities:					
Net earnings	\$	26,470	\$	14,636	
Adjustments to reconcile net earnings to net cash provided by operating activities:					
Depreciation and amortization		13,726		11,412	
Amortization of capitalized financing costs		38		38	
Stock-based compensation expense		2,115		1,903	
Deferred income taxes		(541)		3,638	
Asset impairment charges		1,001		-	
Loss on sale and disposition of property, plant and equipment		86		50	
Increase in cash surrender value of life insurance policies over premiums paid		(152)		(1,029	
Net changes in assets and liabilities (net of assets and liabilities acquired):					
Accounts receivable, net		(24,956)		2,190	
Inventories		(17,861)		13,927	
Accounts payable and accrued expenses		42,612		(2,492	
Other changes		1,632		(2,295	
Total adjustments		17,700		27,342	
Net cash provided by operating activities		44,170		41,978	
				,- · -	
Cash Flows From Investing Activities:					
Acquisition of businesses		(72,056)		-	
Capital expenditures		(6,490)		(17,460	
Increase in cash surrender value of life insurance policies		(471)		(443	
Proceeds from sale of assets held for sale		57		-	
Proceeds from sale of property, plant and equipment		99		4	
Proceeds from surrender of life insurance policies		50		25	
Net cash used for investing activities		(78,811)		(17,874	
Cash Flows From Financing Activities:					
Proceeds from long-term debt		223		230	
Principal payments on long-term debt		(223)		(230	
Cash dividends paid		(21,178)		(50,359	
Payment of employee tax withholdings related to net share transactions		(150)		(262	
Cash received from exercise of stock options		62		428	
Repurchases of common stock		(1,966)		(1,836	
Net cash used for financing activities		(23,232)		(52,029	
Net decrease in cash and cash equivalents		(57,873)		(27,925	
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period		111,538		125,670	
Cash and cash equivalents at end of period	\$	53,665	\$	97,745	
Supplemental Disaleguess of Cash Flow Information					
Supplemental Disclosures of Cash Flow Information:					
Cash paid during the period for:	¢	5 1 5 2	¢	2 2 67	
Income taxes, net	\$	5,153	\$	3,267	
Non-cash investing and financing activities:		1 425		2 (24	
Purchases of property, plant and equipment in accounts payable Restricted stock units and stock options surrendered for withholding taxes payable		1,435		2,624	
Resultied stock units and stock options suffendered for withholding taxes payable		150		262	

See accompanying notes to consolidated financial statements.

# INSTEEL INDUSTRIES INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY

(In thousands) (Unaudited)

	Commo	on St	ock		Additional Paid-In		Retained		Accumulated Other omprehensive	S	Total hareholders'
	Shares	л эt	Amount		Capital		Earnings	U	Loss	5	Equity
For the three and nine months ended June 28, $20\overline{25}$	Shares		7 mount		Cupital		Darnings		1033		Equity
Balance at September 28, 2024	19,452	\$	19,452	\$	86,671	\$	245,340	\$	(608)	\$	350,855
Net earnings							1,081				1,081
Compensation expense associated with stock-					245						2.45
based plans	(21)		(21)		345 (97)		(499)				345 (617)
Repurchases of common stock Cash dividends declared	(21)		(21)		(97)		(20,014)				(20,014)
Balance at December 28, 2024	19,431		19,431		86,919		225,908		(608)		331,650
Net earnings	19,431		19,431		80,919		10,230		(008)		10,230
Vested and released restricted stock units	21		21		(21)		10,250				
Compensation expense associated with stock-	21		21								1 2 4 2
based plans	(40)		(40)		1,343		(00())				1,343
Repurchases of common stock	(40)		(40)		(179)		(906)				(1,125)
Restricted stock units and stock options surrendered for withholding taxes payable					(103)						(103)
Cash dividends declared					(103)		(582)				(582)
Balance at March 29, 2025	19,412		19,412		87,959		234,650		(608)		341,413
Net earnings	19,112		17,112		01,55		15,159		(000)		15,159
Stock options exercised, net	4		4		58		10,109				62
Compensation expense associated with stock-											
based plans					427						427
Repurchases of common stock	(6)		(6)		(29)		(189)				(224)
Restricted stock units and stock options											
surrendered for withholding taxes payable					(47)						(47)
Cash dividends declared		-		_			(582)				(582)
Balance at June 28, 2025	19,410	\$	19,410	\$	88,368	\$	249,038	\$	(608)	\$	356,208
For the three and nine months ended June 29, 2024 Balance at September 30, 2023 Net earnings Stock options exercised, net	19,454 13	\$	19,454 13	\$	83,832 297	\$	278,502 1,132	\$	(283)	\$	381,505 1,132 310
Compensation expense associated with stock-	10		10		_>,						010
based plans					398						398
Repurchases of common stock	(19)		(19)		(82)		(438)				(539)
Restricted stock units and stock options											
surrendered for withholding taxes payable					(20)						(20)
Cash dividends declared							(49,191)				(49,191)
Balance at December 30, 2023	19,448		19,448		84,425		230,005		(283)		333,595
Net earnings							6,939				6,939
Stock options exercised, net Vested and released restricted stock units	4		4		114						118
Compensation expense associated with stock-	24		24		(24)						-
based plans					997						997
Repurchases of common stock	(9)		(9)		(39)		(255)				(303)
Restricted stock units and stock options	(7)		()		(37)		(200)				(505)
surrendered for withholding taxes payable					(141)						(141)
Cash dividends declared					· · · · · ·		(584)				(584)
Balance at March 30, 2024	19,467		19,467	_	85,332		236,105		(283)		340,621
Net earnings							6,565				6,565
Vested and released restricted stock units	8		8		(8)						-
Compensation expense associated with stock-											
based plans					508						508
Repurchases of common stock	(30)		(30)		(132)		(832)				(994)
Restricted stock units and stock options surrendered for withholding taxes payable					(101)						(101)
Cash dividends declared		_					(584)				(584)
Balance at June 29, 2024	19,445	\$	19,445	\$	85,599	\$	241,254	\$	(283)	\$	346,015
						_				_	

See accompanying notes to consolidated financial statements

#### INSTEEL INDUSTRIES INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Unaudited)

#### (1) Basis of Presentation

The accompanying unaudited interim consolidated financial statements have been prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles in the U.S. ("GAAP") on a basis consistent with that used in the Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended September 28, 2024 ("2024 Form 10-K") filed by us with the Securities and Exchange Commission. These statements include all normal recurring adjustments necessary to present fairly the consolidated balance sheets and the statements of operations and comprehensive income, cash flows and shareholders' equity for the periods indicated. The September 28, 2024 consolidated balance sheet was derived from audited consolidated financial statements but does not include all the disclosures required by GAAP. These statements should be read in conjunction with the audited consolidated financial statements and notes thereto included in our 2024 Form 10-K. The results of operations for the periods indicated are not necessarily indicative of the results that may be expected for the full fiscal year or any future periods.

On October 21, 2024, we, through our wholly-owned subsidiary, Insteel Wire Products Company ("IWP"), purchased substantially all of the assets, other than cash and accounts receivable, of Engineered Wire Products, Inc. ("EWP") and certain related assets of Liberty Steel Georgetown, Inc. ("LSG"). See Note 3 to the consolidated financial statements for additional information.

On November 26, 2024, we, through our wholly-owned subsidiary IWP, purchased certain assets of O'Brien Wire Products of Texas, Inc. ("OWP"). See Note 3 to the consolidated financial statements for additional information.

#### (2) Recent Accounting Pronouncements

In November 2023, the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") issued Accounting Standards Update ("ASU") No. 2023-07, "Segment Reporting (Topic 280): Improvements to Reportable Segment Disclosures". ASU No. 2023-07 requires disclosures to include significant segment expenses that are regularly provided to the chief operating decision maker ("CODM"), a description of other segment items by reportable segment and any additional measures of a segment's profit or loss used by the CODM when deciding how to allocate resources. The ASU requires all annual disclosures currently required by Topic 280 to be included in interim periods and is applicable to entities with a single reportable segment. ASU No. 2023-07 will be effective for us in fiscal 2025 for annual reporting and in the first quarter of fiscal 2026 for interim reporting. Retrospective application is required for all prior periods presented in the financial statements. The adoption of this update will not have a material impact on our consolidated financial statements.

In December 2023, the FASB issued ASU No. 2023-09, "Income Taxes (Topic 740): Improvements to Income Tax Disclosures". ASU No. 2023-09 requires disaggregated information about a reporting entity's effective tax rate reconciliation as well as information on income tax paid. ASU No. 2023-09 will become effective for us in fiscal 2026. The adoption of this update will not have a material impact on our consolidated financial statements.

In November 2024, the FASB issued ASU 2024-03, "Income Statement - Reporting Comprehensive Income - Expense Disaggregation Disclosures (Subtopic 220-40): Disaggregation of Income Statement Expenses". ASU No. 2024-03 does not change or remove existing expense disclosure requirements but requires disaggregated disclosures about certain expense categories and captions, including but not limited to, purchases of inventory, employee compensation, depreciation, amortization and selling expenses. ASU No. 2024-03 will become effective for us in fiscal 2028 and in the first quarter of fiscal 2029 for interim reporting. Retrospective application is permitted. We are currently evaluating the impact of the ASU on our disclosures within the consolidated financial statements.

#### (3) Business Combinations

Acquisitions have been accounted for as business purchases pursuant to FASB Accounting Standards Codification ("ASC") Topic 805, *Business Combinations* ("ASC 805").

#### Engineered Wire Products, Inc.

On October 21, 2024, we purchased substantially all of the assets, other than cash and accounts receivable, of EWP and certain related assets of LSG (the "EWP Acquisition") for an adjusted purchase price of \$67.0 million, which included a \$1.5 million holdback. Subsequent to the acquisition date, purchase price adjustments totaling \$0.8 million were applied to the holdback amount, reducing it to \$0.7 million. The final holdback amount was settled during the quarter ended June 28, 2025.

EWP was a leading manufacturer of welded wire reinforcement ("WWR") products for use in nonresidential and residential construction. Under the terms of the EWP Acquisition, Insteel acquired EWP's inventories, production equipment and production facilities located in Upper Sandusky, Ohio and Warren, Ohio. Insteel also acquired certain equipment from LSG located in Georgetown, South Carolina, but the Georgetown facility was excluded from the acquisition. EWP retained its accounts receivable and accounts payable. The EWP Acquisition was funded with cash on hand. The EWP Acquisition will expand our geographic footprint and is expected to strengthen our competitive position within the Midwest market.

Following is a summary of our final allocation of the purchase price to the fair values of the assets acquired and liabilities assumed as of the acquisition date:

(In thousands)	
Assets acquired:	
Inventories	\$ 12,066
Other current assets	171
Property, plant and equipment	16,708
Intangible assets:	
Customer relationships	10,800
Non-competition agreement	900
Trade name	350
Patent	200
Right-of-use assets	 459
Total assets acquired	\$ 41,654
Liabilities assumed:	
Accrued expenses	\$ 89
Current operating lease liabilities	128
Non-current operating lease liabilities	331
Total liabilities assumed	548
Net assets acquired	 41,106
Adjusted purchase price	67,030
Goodwill	\$ 25,924

In connection with the EWP Acquisition, we acquired certain intangible assets that will be amortized based on their estimated useful lives of 20.0 years for customer relationships, 4.0 years for a non-competition agreement, 1.0 year for a trade name and 7.0 years for a patent. Certain measurement period adjustments were recorded in the nine-month period ended June 28, 2025, due to the receipt of additional information, regarding the facts and circumstances that existed as of the acquisition date, reducing the purchase price allocation to property, plant, and equipment and increasing goodwill by \$1.3 million. This adjustment did not have a material impact on net earnings. Goodwill associated with the EWP Acquisition, which is deductible for tax purposes, consists largely of the synergies we expect to realize through the integration of the acquired assets with our operations.

Following the EWP Acquisition, net sales of the former EWP facilities for the three- and nine-month periods ended June 28, 2025 were approximately \$17.4 million and \$39.4 million, respectively. The actual net sales specifically attributable to the EWP Acquisition, however, cannot be quantified due to our integration efforts which involved the reassignment of business between the former EWP facilities and our existing WWR facilities. As a result, we have determined that the presentation of EWP's earnings for the three- and nine-month periods ended June 28, 2025 is impracticable due to the integration of EWP's operations following the EWP Acquisition.

The following unaudited supplemental pro forma financial information reflects our combined results of operations had the EWP Acquisition occurred at the beginning of fiscal 2024. The pro forma information reflects certain adjustments related to the EWP Acquisition, including adjusted amortization and depreciation expense based on the fair values of the assets acquired and adjustments to interest income. The pro forma information does not reflect any potential operating efficiencies or cost savings that may result from the EWP Acquisition. Accordingly, this pro forma information is for illustrative purposes and is not intended to represent the actual results of operations of the combined company that would have been achieved had the EWP Acquisition occurred at the beginning of fiscal 2024, nor is it intended to indicate future results of operations. The pro forma combined results of operations for the three- and nine-month periods ending June 28, 2025, and June 29, 2024 are as follows:

	<b>Three Months Ended</b>					Ended		
	June 28,			June 29,	ine 29, June 28,			June 29,
(In thousands)		2025		2024		2025		2024
Net sales	\$	179,886	\$	172,476	\$	475,468	\$	463,721
Earnings before income taxes		19,769		8,258		34,636		15,851
Net earnings		15,159		6,217		26,529		12,162

**Restructuring charges.** In connection with the EWP acquisition, we elected to consolidate our WWR operations through the closure of the Warren facility and through the redeployment of equipment to our other WWR production facilities. Production at the Warren facility ceased in November 2024, and its orders were distributed to our remaining WWR facilities. During the three months ended June 28, 2025, we agreed to sell the Warren facility for net consideration of \$4.9 million. As a result, we determined the carrying value of the Warren facility recorded in assets held for sale exceeded its fair value, less estimated costs to sell, as of June 28, 2025, and recorded an impairment of \$0.5 million within restructuring charges for the three- and nine-month periods ended June 28, 2025. The facility is classified as assets held for sale within other assets on our consolidated balance sheet. Following is a summary of the restructuring activity during the three- and nine-month periods ended June 28, 2025:

	Employee Separation Costs		Equipment Relocation Costs	 Facility Closure Costs	Asset Impairments		Total
(In thousands)							
Restructuring charges, net	\$ 192	\$	-	\$ 212	\$ 270	\$	674
Cash payments	(138	)	-	(137)	-		(275)
Non-cash charges			-	 	(270)		(270)
Liability as of December 28, 2024	54		-	 75	-		129
Restructuring charges, net	59		45	123	217		444
Cash payments	(103	)	(17)	(143)	-		(263)
Non-cash charges	-		-	-	(217)		(217)
Liability as of March 29, 2025	10		28	 55	-		93
Restructuring charges, net	-		268	 105	408	-	781
Cash payments	-		(222)	(93)	-		(315)
Non-cash charges		·		 	(408)		(408)
Liability as of June 28, 2025	\$ 10	\$	74	\$ 67	\$	\$	151

As of June 28, 2025, we recorded a liability of \$151,000 for restructuring liabilities in accrued expenses on our consolidated balance sheet. We currently expect to incur approximately \$0.4 million of additional restructuring charges for equipment relocation and facility closure costs through the first fiscal quarter of 2026.

Acquisition costs. Under the provisions of ASC 805, acquisition and integration costs are recorded as expenses in the period in which such costs are incurred rather than included as components of consideration transferred. During the three- and nine-month periods ended June 28, 2025, we recorded \$27,000 and \$279,000, respectively, of acquisition-related costs associated with the EWP Acquisition for accounting, legal and other professional fees.

#### O'Brien Wire Products of Texas, Inc.

On November 26, 2024, we purchased certain assets of OWP for a purchase price of \$5.1 million (the "OWP Acquisition"). OWP was a manufacturer of WWR products for use in nonresidential and residential construction. Under the terms of the OWP Acquisition, Insteel acquired certain of OWP's inventories and all of the production equipment. The OWP Acquisition was funded with cash on hand. The OWP Acquisition serves to strengthen our competitive position within the Texas market.

Following is a summary of our final allocation of the purchase price to the fair values of the assets acquired and liabilities assumed as of the acquisition date:

(In thousands)	
Assets acquired:	
Inventories	\$ 404
Property, plant and equipment	1,812
Intangible assets:	
Customer relationships	785
Non-competition agreement	30
Total assets acquired	\$ 3,031
Liabilities assumed:	
Total liabilities assumed	\$ -
Net assets acquired	3,031
Purchase price	5,116
Goodwill	\$ 2,085

In connection with the OWP Acquisition, we acquired certain intangible assets that will be amortized based on their estimated useful lives of 20.0 years for customer relationships and 5.0 years for a non-competition agreement. Certain measurement period adjustments were recorded in the nine-month period ended June 28, 2025, due to the receipt of additional information, regarding the facts and circumstances that existed as of the acquisition date, reducing the purchase price allocation to property, plant, and equipment and increasing goodwill by \$0.9 million. This adjustment did not have a material impact on net earnings. Goodwill, which is deductible for tax purposes, consists largely of the synergies we expect to realize through the integration of the acquired assets with our operations.

Following the OWP acquisition, the net sales resulting from this acquisition were managed through our existing WWR facilities and cannot be quantified separately because of our integration efforts. Additionally, we are unable to prepare pro forma financial information due to the unavailability of certain historical financial data. Disclosing this information is considered impractical, and it would not significantly differ from the results presented in our consolidated financial statements for the three- and nine-month periods ending June 28, 2025, and June 29, 2024.

Restructuring charges. In connection with the OWP Acquisition, we elected to consolidate our WWR operations through the redeployment of OWPs equipment and inventory to our other facilities. Following is a summary of the restructuring activity during the three- and nine-month periods ended June 28, 2025:

	Equipment Relocation		Fac	cility	Asset		
	C	Costs		e Costs	Impairments		Total
(In thousands)						-	
Restructuring charges, net	\$	-	\$	19	\$ 3	\$	22
Cash payments		-		(8)	-		(8)
Non-cash charges		-		-	(3)		(3)
Liability as of December 28, 2024		-		11	-		11
Restructuring charges, net		33		82	103		218
Cash payments		(11)		(80)	-		(91)
Non-cash charges		-		-	(103)		(103)
Liability as of March 29, 2025		22		13	-		35
Restructuring charges, net		(1)		63	-	-	62
Cash payments		(21)		(52)	-		(73)
Non-cash charges		-		-	-		-
Liability as of June 28, 2025	\$	-	\$	24	\$	\$	24

As of June 28, 2025, we recorded a liability of \$24,000 for restructuring liabilities in accrued expenses on our consolidated balance sheet. We currently expect to incur approximately \$0.2 million of additional restructuring charges for equipment relocation and facility closure costs through the first fiscal quarter of 2026.

Acquisition costs. There were no acquisition-related costs recorded during the three-month period ended June 28, 2025. During the nine-month period ended June 28, 2025, we recorded \$46,000 of acquisition-related costs associated with the OWP Acquisition for accounting, legal and other professional fees.

#### (4) Revenue Recognition

We recognize revenues when performance obligations under the terms of a contract with our customers are satisfied, which generally occurs when products are shipped and control is transferred. We enter into contracts that pertain to products, which are accounted for as separate performance obligations and typically one year or less in duration. We do not exercise significant judgment in determining the timing for the satisfaction of performance obligations or the transaction price. Revenue is measured as the amount of consideration expected to be received in exchange for our products. We present revenue net of amounts collected from customers for sales tax.

Variable consideration that may affect the total transaction price, including contractual discounts, rebates, returns and credits, are included in net sales. Estimates for variable consideration are based on historical experience, anticipated performance and management's judgment and are updated as of each reporting date. Shipping and related expenses associated with outbound freight are accounted for as fulfillment costs and included in cost of sales. We do not have significant financing components. Contract costs are not significant and are recognized as incurred.

Our net sales by product line are as follows:

		Three Mor	nth	s Ended		Nine Mon	ths l	hs Ended		
		June 28,		June 29,		June 28,		June 29,		
(In thousands)	2025			2024	2025			2024		
Welded wire reinforcement	\$	117,691	\$	84,486	\$	300,165	\$	223,038		
Prestressed concrete strand		62,195		61,289		170,097		171,856		
Total	\$	179,886	\$	145,775	\$	470,262	\$	394,894		

Contract assets primarily relate to our rights to consideration for products that are delivered but not billed as of the reporting date and are reclassified to receivables when the customer is invoiced. Contract liabilities primarily relate to performance obligations that are to be satisfied in the future and arise when we collect from the customer in advance of shipments. Contract assets and liabilities were not material as of June 28, 2025, and September 28, 2024.

Accounts receivable includes amounts billed and currently due from customers stated at their net estimated realizable value. Customer payment terms are generally 30 days. We maintain an allowance for credit losses to provide for the estimated receivables that will not be collected, which is based upon our assessment of customer creditworthiness, historical payment experience and the age of outstanding receivables. Past-due trade receivable balances are written off when our collection efforts have been unsuccessful.

#### (5) Fair Value Measurements

Fair value is defined as the price that would be received to sell an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date. The authoritative guidance for fair value measurements establishes a three-level fair value hierarchy that encourages an entity to maximize the use of observable inputs and minimize the use of unobservable inputs when measuring fair value. The three levels of inputs used to measure fair value are as follows:

Level 1 - Quoted prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities.

Level 2 - Observable inputs other than quoted prices included in Level 1, such as quoted prices for similar assets and liabilities in active markets.



Level 3 - Unobservable inputs that are supported by little or no market activity and that are significant to the fair value of the assets or liabilities, including certain pricing models, discounted cash flow methodologies and similar techniques that use significant unobservable inputs.

As of June 28, 2025, and September 28, 2024, we held financial assets that are required to be measured at fair value on a recurring basis, which are summarized below:

		(	Quoted Prices in Active Markets	Observable Inputs
(In thousands)	 Total		(Level 1)	 (Level 2)
As of June 28, 2025:				
Current assets:				
Cash equivalents	\$ 53,368	\$	53,368	\$ -
Other assets:				
Cash surrender value of life insurance policies	 13,183		-	 13,183
Total	\$ 66,551	\$	53,368	\$ 13,183
As of September 28, 2024:				
Current assets:				
Cash equivalents	\$ 111,146	\$	111,146	\$ -
Other assets:				
Cash surrender value of life insurance policies	 12,610		-	 12,610
Total	\$ 123,756	\$	111,146	\$ 12,610

Cash equivalents, which include all highly liquid investments with original maturities of three months or less, are classified as Level 1 of the fair value hierarchy. The carrying amount of our cash equivalents, which consist of investments in money market funds, approximates fair value due to their short maturities. Cash surrender value of life insurance policies are classified as Level 2. The fair value of the life insurance policies was determined by the underwriting insurance company's valuation models and represents the guaranteed value we would receive upon surrender of these policies as of the reporting date.

As of June 28, 2025, and September 28, 2024, we had no nonfinancial assets that were required to be measured at fair value on a nonrecurring basis other than the assets that were acquired from EWP, OWP and assets classified as held for sale during the three- and nine-month periods ended June 28, 2025 (see Note 3 to the consolidated financial statements). The carrying amounts of accounts receivable, accounts payable and accrued expenses approximate fair value due to the short-term maturities of these financial instruments.

#### (6) Intangible Assets

The primary components of our intangible assets and the related accumulated amortization are as follows:

(In thousands)	Weighted- Average Useful Life (Years)	Gross	 ccumulated mortization	Net Book Value
As of June 28, 2025:				
Customer relationships	18.7	\$ 21,455	\$ (6,307)	\$ 15,148
Developed technology and know-how	20.0	1,800	(975)	825
Non-competition agreements	4.1	990	(218)	772
Trade name	1.0	350	(241)	109
Patents	7.0	200	(20)	180
		\$ 24,795	\$ (7,761)	\$ 17,034
As of September 28, 2024:				
Customer relationships	17.1	\$ 9,870	\$ (5,427)	\$ 4,443
Developed technology and know-how	20.0	1,800	(908)	892
Non-competition agreements	5.0	60	(54)	6
		\$ 11,730	\$ (6,389)	\$ 5,341

Amortization expense for intangibles was \$480,000 and \$188,000 for the three-month periods ended June 28, 2025, and June 29, 2024, respectively, and \$1.4 million and \$562,000 for the nine-month periods ended June 28, 2025, and June 29, 2024, respectively. Amortization expense for the next five years is \$481,000 in 2025, \$1.6 million in 2026, \$1.3 million in 2027, \$1.3 million in 2028, \$1.1 million in 2029 and \$11.2 million thereafter.

#### (7) Stock-Based Compensation

Under our equity incentive plan, employees and directors may be granted stock options, restricted stock, restricted stock units and performance awards. Effective February 11, 2025, the shareholders of the Company approved the 2025 Equity Incentive Plan of Insteel Industries Inc. (the "2025 Plan"), which authorizes the issuance of up to 800,000 shares of our common stock, plus any shares remaining available for grant under the 2015 Equity Incentive Plan of Insteel Industries Inc. (as amended, the "2015 Plan") as of the effective date of the 2025 Plan and any shares subject to an award granted under the 2015 Plan which are forfeited, cancelled, terminated, lapsed or expired without the issuance of shares. The 2025 Plan, which expires on February 10, 2035, replaces the 2015 Plan, which expired on February 17, 2025. As of June 28, 2025, there were 979,000 shares of our common stock available for future grants under the 2025 Plan, which is our only active equity incentive plan.

*Stock option awards.* Under our equity incentive plan, employees and directors may be granted options to purchase shares of common stock at the fair market value on the date of the grant. Options granted under these plans generally vest over three years and expire ten years from the date of the grant. Compensation expense associated with stock options was \$131,000 and \$204,000 for the three-month periods ended June 28, 2025, and June 29, 2024, respectively, and \$828,000 and \$797,000 for the nine-month periods ended June 28, 2025, and June 29, 2024, respectively. As of June 28, 2025, there was \$595,000 of unrecognized compensation cost related to unvested options which is expected to be recognized over a weighted average period of 1.97 years.

The following table summarizes stock option activity:

	OptionsWeightedOutstandingAverage(in thousands)Exercise Price		Contractual Term - Weighted Average	Aggregate Intrinsic Value
			(in years)	(in thousands)
Outstanding at September 28, 2024	466	\$ 31.03		
Granted	58	31.45		
Exercised	(18)	28.20		\$ 156
Outstanding at June 28, 2025	506	31.18	6.72	3,538
Vested and anticipated to vest in the future at June 28, 2025	495	31.16	6.66	3,470
Exercisable at June 28, 2025	304	30.62	5.31	2,374

Stock option exercises include "net exercises" for which the optionee received shares of common stock equal to the intrinsic value of the options (fair market value of common stock on the date of exercise less exercise price) reduced by any applicable withholding taxes.

*Restricted stock units.* Restricted stock units ("RSUs") granted under our equity incentive plan are valued based upon the fair market value on the date of the grant and provide for a dividend equivalent payment which is included in compensation expense. The vesting period for RSUs is generally one year from the date of the grant for RSUs granted to directors and three years from the date of the grant for RSUs granted to employees. RSUs do not have voting rights. Compensation expense associated with RSUs was \$296,000 and \$304,000 for the three-month periods ended June 28, 2025, and June 29, 2024, respectively, and \$1.3 million and \$1.1 million for the nine-month periods ended June 28, 2025, and June 29, 2024, respectively.

As of June 28, 2025, there was \$1.3 million of unrecognized compensation cost related to unvested RSUs which is expected to be recognized over a weighted average period of 1.36 years.

The following table summarizes RSU activity:

(Unit amounts in thousands)	Restricted Stock Units Outstanding	Weighted Average Grant Date Fair Value
Balance, September 28, 2024	119	\$ 32.96
Granted	48	31.45
Vested	(24)	36.51
Balance, June 28, 2025	143	31.85

#### (8) Income Taxes

*Effective income tax rate.* Our effective income tax rate was 23.4% for the nine-month period ended June 28, 2025, compared with 23.9% for the nine-month period ended June 29, 2024. The effective income tax rates for both periods were based upon the estimated rate applicable for the entire fiscal year adjusted to reflect any significant or discrete items related specifically to interim periods.

**Deferred income taxes.** As of June 28, 2025, and September 28, 2024, we recorded a deferred tax liability (net of valuation allowance) of \$11.1 million and \$11.6 million, respectively, in other liabilities on our consolidated balance sheets. We have \$2.4 million of state net operating loss carryforwards ("NOLs") that expire between 2031 and 2040.

The realization of our deferred tax assets is entirely dependent upon our ability to generate future taxable income in applicable jurisdictions. GAAP requires that we periodically assess the need to establish a reserve against our deferred tax assets to the extent we no longer believe it is more likely than not that they will be fully realized. As of June 28, 2025, and September 28, 2024, we recorded a valuation allowance of \$112,000 and \$149,000, respectively, pertaining to deferred tax assets that were not expected to be utilized. The valuation allowance is subject to periodic review and adjustment based on changes in facts and circumstances.

Uncertainty in income taxes. We establish contingency reserves for material, known tax exposures based on our assessment of the estimated liability that would be incurred in connection with the settlement of such matters. As of June 28, 2025, we had no material, known tax exposures that required the establishment of contingency reserves for uncertain tax positions.

We file U.S. federal, state and local income tax returns in various jurisdictions. Federal and various state tax returns filed subsequent to 2019 remain subject to examination.

On July 4, 2025, the One Big Beautiful Bill Act ("OBBBA") was signed into law, extending key provisions of the 2017 Tax Cuts and Jobs Act including, but not limited to, federal bonus depreciation and deductions for domestic research and development expenditures. The Company is currently evaluating OBBBA; however, it is not expected to have a material impact on the Company's consolidated financial statements.

#### (9) Employee Benefit Plans

Supplemental retirement benefit plan. We have Supplemental Retirement Benefit Agreements (each, a "SRBA") with certain of our employees (each, a "Participant"). Under the SRBAs, if the Participant remains in continuous service with us for a period of at least 30 years, we will pay the Participant a supplemental retirement benefit for the 15-year period following the Participant's retirement equal to 50% of the Participant's highest average annual base salary for five consecutive years in the 10-year period preceding the Participant's retirement. If the Participant retires prior to the completion of 30 years of continuous service with us but has attained age 55 and completed at least 10 years of continuous service, the amount of the Participant's supplemental retirement benefit will be reduced by 1/360<sup>th</sup> for each month short of 30 years that the Participant was employed by us.

Net periodic pension cost for the SRBAs consists of the following components included in selling, general and administrative expense:

	<b>Three Months Ended</b>				Nine Months Ended				
	June 28,			June 29,		June 28,	June 29,		
(In thousands)		2025		2024		2025		2024	
Interest cost	\$	151	\$	147	\$	453	\$	442	
Service cost		69		63		207		189	
Net periodic pension cost	\$	220	\$	210	\$	660	\$	631	

#### (10) Long-Term Debt

*Revolving Credit Facility.* We have a \$100.0 million revolving credit facility (the "Credit Facility") that is used to supplement our operating cash flow and fund our working capital, capital expenditure, general corporate and growth requirements. In March 2023, we amended our credit agreement to extend the maturity date of the Credit Facility from May 15, 2024, to March 15, 2028, and replaced the London Inter-Bank Offered Rate with the Secured Overnight Financing Rate ("SOFR"). The Credit Facility provides for an accordion feature whereby its size may be increased by up to \$50.0 million, subject to our lender's approval. Advances under the Credit Facility are limited to the lesser of the revolving loan commitment amount (currently \$100.0 million) or a borrowing base amount that is calculated based upon a percentage of eligible receivables and inventories. As of June 28, 2025, no borrowings were outstanding on the Credit Facility, \$98.7 million of borrowing capacity was available and outstanding letters of credit totaled \$1.3 million.

Interest rates on the Credit Facility are based upon (1) an index rate that is established at the highest of the prime rate, 0.50% plus the federal funds rate or the SOFR rate plus 1.00% or (2) at our election, a SOFR rate including a credit adjustment of 0.10% plus, in either case, an applicable interest rate margin. The applicable interest rate margins are adjusted on a quarterly basis based upon the amount of excess availability on the Credit Facility within the range of 0.25% to 0.50% for index rate loans and 1.25% to 1.50% for SOFR-based loans. In addition, the applicable interest rate margins would be increased by 2.00% upon the occurrence of certain events of default provided for under the terms of the Credit Facility. Based on our excess availability as of June 28, 2025, the applicable interest rate margins on the Credit Facility were 0.25% for index rate loans and 1.25% for SOFR-based loans.

Our ability to borrow available amounts under the Credit Facility will be restricted or eliminated in the event of certain covenant breaches, events of default or if we are unable to make certain representations and warranties provided for under the terms of the Credit Facility. We are required to maintain a fixed charge coverage ratio of not less than 1.0 at the end of each fiscal quarter for the twelve-month period then ended when the amount of liquidity on the Credit Facility is less than \$10.0 million. In addition, the terms of the Credit Facility restrict our ability to, among other things: engage in certain business combinations or divestitures; make investments in or loans to third parties, unless certain conditions are met with respect to such investments or loans; pay cash dividends or repurchase shares of our stock subject to certain minimum borrowing availability requirements; incur or assume indebtedness; issue securities; enter into certain transactions with our affiliates; or permit liens to encumber our property and assets. The terms of the Credit Facility also provide that an event of default will occur upon the occurrence of, among other things: defaults or breaches under the loan documents, subject in certain cases to cure periods; defaults or breaches by us or any of our subsidiaries under any agreement resulting in the acceleration of amounts above certain thresholds; certain events of bankruptcy or insolvency; certain entries of judgment against us or any of our subsidiaries, which are not covered by insurance; or a change of control. As of June 28, 2025, we were in compliance with all of the financial and negative covenants under the Credit Facility, and there have not been any events of default.

Amortization of capitalized financing costs associated with the Credit Facility was \$12,000 for each of the three-month periods ended June 28, 2025, and June 29, 2024, and \$38,000 for each of the nine-month periods ended June 28, 2025, and June 29, 2024.

#### (11) Earnings Per Share

The computation of basic and diluted earnings per share attributable to common shareholders is as follows:

	Three Months Ended				Nine Months Ended			
(In thousands, except per share amounts)	June 28, June 2 2025 2024		,	June 28, 2025			June 29, 2024	
Net earnings	\$	15,159	\$	6,565	\$	26,470	\$	14,636
Basic weighted average shares outstanding Dilutive effect of stock-based compensation		19,476 77		19,500 68		19,485 59		19,502 77
Diluted weighted average shares outstanding		19,553		19,568		19,544	_	19,579
Net earnings per share:								
Basic	\$	0.78	\$	0.34	\$	1.36	\$	0.75
Diluted	\$	0.78	\$	0.34	\$	1.35	\$	0.75

Options and RSUs that were antidilutive and not included in the dilutive earnings per share calculation amounted to 37,000 and 40,000 shares for the three-month periods ended June 28, 2025, and June 29, 2024, respectively, and 77,000 and 34,000 shares for the nine-month periods ended June 28, 2025, and June 29, 2024, respectively.

#### (12) Share Repurchases

On November 18, 2008, our Board of Directors approved a share repurchase authorization to buy back up to \$25.0 million of our outstanding common stock (the "Authorization"). Under the Authorization, repurchases may be made from time to time in the open market or in privately negotiated transactions subject to market conditions, applicable legal requirements and other factors. We are not obligated to acquire any common stock, and the program may be commenced or suspended at any time at our discretion without prior notice. The Authorization continues in effect until terminated by the Board of Directors. The Company repurchased \$224,000 or 6,402 shares and \$994,000 or 30,164 shares of its common stock during the three-month periods ended June 28, 2025, and June 29, 2024, respectively, and \$2.0 million or 67,793 shares and \$1.8 million or 58,099 shares of its common stock during the nine-month periods ended June 28, 2025, and June 29, 2024, respectively. As of June 28, 2025, there was \$17.4 million remaining available for future share repurchases under this Authorization.

## (13) Other Financial Data

Balance sheet information:

(In thousands)		June 28, 2025	September 28, 2024
Accounts receivable, net:			
Accounts receivable	\$	83,854	\$ 58,689
Less allowance for credit losses		(590)	(381
Total	\$	83,264	\$ 58,308
Inventories:			
Raw materials	\$	62,401	\$ 36,782
Work in process	•	8,847	6,139
Finished goods		47,923	45,919
Total	\$	119,171	\$ 88,840
Other current assets:			
Prepaid insurance	\$	4,219	\$ 4,503
Income taxes receivable	ψ	292	1,357
Other		2,931	2,748
Total	\$	7,442	\$ 8,608
	<u> </u>	/,112	
Other assets:			
Cash surrender value of life insurance policies	\$	13,183	\$ 12,610
Assets held for sale		4,945	1 702
Right-of-use asset Capitalized financing costs, net		4,124 87	1,703
		139	125
Other	\$	22,478	
Total	2	22,478	\$ 14,632
Property, plant and equipment, net:			
Land and land improvements	\$	,	\$ 15,333
Buildings		64,158	60,014
Machinery and equipment		240,256	227,232
Construction in progress		2,080	4,279
		324,037	306,858
Less accumulated depreciation		(192,954)	(181,318
Total	\$	131,083	\$ 125,540
Accrued expenses:			
Salaries, wages and related expenses	\$	8,252	\$ 3,448
Income taxes		2,409	
Operating lease liability		1,846	877
Customer rebates		1,704	1,895
Property taxes		1,414	1,987
Deferred compensation		370	433
State sales and use taxes		52	227
Sales allowance reserves		10	521
Other		244	159
Total	\$	16,301	\$ 9,547
Other liabilities:			
Deferred compensation	\$	12,617	\$ 12,217
Defended compensation			
Deferred income taxes		11,094	11,635
	\$	11,094 2,248 25,959	11,635

#### (14) Business Segment Information

Our operations are entirely focused on the manufacture and marketing of steel wire reinforcing products for concrete construction applications. Our concrete reinforcing products consist of two product lines: prestressed concrete strand and welded wire reinforcement. Based on the criteria specified in ASC Topic 280, *Segment Reporting*, we have one reportable segment.

#### (15) Contingencies

We are involved in lawsuits, claims, investigations and proceedings, including commercial, environmental and employment matters, which arise in the ordinary course of business. We do not expect the ultimate outcome or cost to resolve these matters will have a material adverse effect on our financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

#### Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

#### Cautionary Note Regarding Forward-Looking Statements

This report contains forward-looking statements within the meaning of the safe harbor provisions of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995, particularly under the caption "Outlook" below. When used in this report, the words "believes," "anticipates," "expects," "estimates," "appears," "plans," "intends," "may," "should," "could," "outlook," "continues," "remains" and similar expressions are intended to identify forward-looking statements. Although we believe that our plans, intentions and expectations reflected in or suggested by such forward-looking statements are reasonable, they are subject to numerous risks and uncertainties and involve certain assumptions. Actual results may differ materially from those expressed in forward-looking statements, and we can provide no assurances that such plans, intentions or expectations will be implemented or achieved. Many of these risks and uncertainties are discussed in detail and, where appropriate, updated in our filings with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC"), in particular in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended September 28, 2024 (our "2024 Annual Report"). You should carefully review these risks and uncertainties.

All forward-looking statements attributable to us or persons acting on our behalf are expressly qualified in their entirety by these cautionary statements. All forward-looking statements speak only to the respective dates on which such statements are made, and we do not undertake any obligation to publicly release the results of any revisions to these forward-looking statements that may be made to reflect any future events or circumstances after the date of such statements or to reflect the occurrence of anticipated or unanticipated events, except as may be required by law.

It is not possible to anticipate and list all risks and uncertainties that may affect our business, future operations or financial performance; however, they include, but are not limited to, the following:

- general economic and competitive conditions in the markets in which we operate, including uncertainty over global trade policies and the financial impact of related tariffs and retaliatory tariffs;
- changes in the spending levels for nonresidential and residential construction and the impact on demand for our products;
- changes in the amount and duration of transportation funding provided by federal, state and local governments and the impact on spending for infrastructure construction and demand for our products;
- the cyclical nature of the steel and building material industries;
- credit market conditions and the relative availability of financing for us, our customers and the construction industry as a whole;
- the impact of rising interest rates on the cost of financing for our customers;
- fluctuations in the cost and availability of our primary raw material, hot-rolled carbon steel wire rod, from domestic and foreign suppliers;
- competitive pricing pressures and our ability to raise selling prices in order to recover increases in raw material or operating costs;
- changes in U.S. or foreign trade policy affecting imports or exports of steel wire rod or our products;
- unanticipated changes in customer demand, order patterns and inventory levels;

- the impact of fluctuations in demand and capacity utilization levels on our unit manufacturing costs;
- our ability to further develop the market for engineered structural mesh ("ESM") and expand our shipments of ESM;
- legal, environmental, economic or regulatory developments that significantly impact our business or operating costs;
- unanticipated plant outages, equipment failures or labor difficulties;
- the impact of cybersecurity breaches and data leaks; and
- the risks and uncertainties discussed under "Risk Factors" in our 2024 Annual Report and in other filings made by us with the SEC.

#### Overview

Insteel Industries Inc. ("we," "us," "our," "the Company" or "Insteel") is the nation's largest manufacture of steel wire reinforcing products for concrete construction applications. We manufacture and market prestressed concrete strand ("PC strand") and welded wire reinforcement ("WWR"), including ESM, concrete pipe reinforcement and standard welded wire reinforcement. Our products are sold primarily to manufacturers of concrete products that are used in nonresidential construction. We market our products through sales representatives who are our employees. We sell our products nationwide across the U.S. and, to a much lesser extent, into Canada, Mexico and Central and South America, shipping them primarily by truck, using common or contract carriers. Our business strategy is focused on: (1) achieving leadership positions in our markets; (2) operating as the lowest cost producer in our industry; and (3) pursuing growth opportunities within our core businesses that further our penetration of the markets we currently serve or expand our footprint.

On October 21, 2024, we, through our wholly-owned subsidiary, Insteel Wire Products Company ("IWP"), purchased substantially all of the assets, other than cash and accounts receivable, of Engineered Wire Products, Inc. ("EWP") and certain related assets of Liberty Steel Georgetown, Inc. ("LSG") for an adjusted purchase price of \$67.0 million (the "EWP Acquisition"). EWP was a leading manufacturer of WWR products for use in nonresidential and residential construction. We acquired EWP's inventories, production equipment, production facilities located in Upper Sandusky, Ohio and Warren, Ohio and certain equipment from LSG located in Georgetown, South Carolina. Subsequent to the acquisition, we elected to consolidate our WWR operations with the closure of the Warren facility and relocation of certain equipment to our existing WWR facilities.

On November 26, 2024, we, through our wholly-owned subsidiary IWP, purchased certain assets of O'Brien Wire Products of Texas, Inc. ("OWP") for a purchase price of \$5.1 million (the "OWP Acquisition"). OWP was a manufacturer of WWR products for use in nonresidential and residential construction. We acquired certain of OWP's inventories and all of the production equipment. Subsequent to the acquisition, we elected to consolidate our WWR operations with the relocation of certain acquired equipment from OWP to our existing WWR facilities.

	Three Months Ended				Nine Months Ended						
	 June 28, 2025	Change		June 29, 2024		June 28, 2025	Change			June 29, 2024	
	 2025	Change		2024		2025	Change	-		2024	
Net sales	\$ 179,886	23.4%	\$	145,775	\$	470,262	19.	1%	\$	394,894	
Gross profit	30,772	100.0%		15,388		64,830	73.	5%		37,373	
Percentage of net sales	17.1%			10.6%		13.8%				9.5%	
Selling, general and administrative expense	\$ 10,607	34.6%	\$	7,879	\$	29,294	32.	4%	\$	22,121	
Percentage of net sales	5.9%			5.4%		6.2%				5.6%	
Restructuring charges, net	\$ 843	N/M	\$	-	\$	2,201	N/M		\$	-	
Acquisition costs	27	N/M		-		325	N/M			-	
Interest income	(472)	(62.1%)		(1,245)		(1,574)	(61.1%	6)		(4,051)	
Effective income tax rate	23.3%			24.7%		23.4%				23.9%	
Net earnings	\$ 15,159	130.9%	\$	6,565	\$	26,470	80.	9%	\$	14,636	

# Statements of Operations – Selected Data

(Dollars in thousands)

#### "N/M" = not meaningful

#### Third Quarter of Fiscal 2025 Compared to Third Quarter of Fiscal 2024

#### Net Sales

Net sales for the third quarter of 2025 increased 23.4% to \$179.9 million from \$145.8 million in the prior year quarter, reflecting an 11.7% increase in average selling prices and a 10.5% increase in shipments. The increase in average selling prices was driven by price increases implemented to recover the escalation in raw material costs. The increase in shipments was primarily due to incremental volume generated from our acquisitions completed earlier in the year and improved demand in our construction end markets.

#### Gross Profit

Gross profit for the third quarter of 2025 increased 100.0% to \$30.8 million, or 17.1% of net sales, from \$15.4 million, or 10.6% of net sales, in the prior year quarter due to higher spreads between average selling prices and raw material costs (\$16.1 million) and an increase in shipments (\$1.7 million) partially offset by higher manufacturing costs (\$2.4 million). The increase in spreads was driven by higher average selling prices (\$17.9 million) partially offset by an increase in freight expense (\$1.0 million) and higher raw material costs (\$780,000).

#### Selling, General and Administrative Expense

Selling, general and administrative expense ("SG&A expense") for the third quarter of 2025 increased 34.6% to \$10.6 million, or 5.9% of net sales, from \$7.9 million, or 5.4% of net sales, in the prior year quarter primarily due to higher compensation expense (\$2.7 million) and amortization expense associated with intangible assets (\$292,000) partially offset by the relative year-over-year change in the cash surrender value of life insurance policies (\$487,000). The increase in compensation expense was largely driven by higher incentive plan expense due to our improved financial results in the current year quarter. The increase in amortization expense was primarily attributed to the intangible assets that were acquired in connection with our first quarter acquisitions. The cash surrender value of life insurance policies increased \$458,000 in the current year quarter compared with a decrease of \$29,000 in the prior year quarter due to the corresponding changes in the value of the underlying investments.

#### Restructuring Charges, Net

Restructuring charges of \$843,000 were incurred in the third quarter of 2025 related to the closure of the Warren, Ohio facility, which had been acquired through the EWP Acquisition, and expenses related to the consolidation of our WWR operations. Restructuring charges included \$408,000 for asset impairment charges, \$267,000 for equipment relocation costs and \$168,000 for facility closure costs.

#### Interest Income

Interest income decreased \$773,000 from the prior year quarter due to lower average cash balances and interest rates.

#### Income Taxes

Our effective tax rate for the third quarter of 2025 decreased to 23.3% from 24.7% for the prior year quarter primarily due to changes in state income taxes treated as discrete in the prior year period.

#### Net Earnings

Net earnings for the third quarter of 2025 increased to \$15.2 million (\$0.78 per share) from \$6.6 million (\$0.34 per share) in the prior year quarter primarily due to the increase in gross profit partially offset by higher SG&A expense, restructuring charges and lower interest income.

#### First Nine Months of Fiscal 2025 Compared to First Nine Months of Fiscal 2024

#### Net Sales

Net sales for the first nine months of 2025 increased 19.1% to \$470.3 million from \$394.9 million in the prior year period, reflecting a 16.5% increase in shipments and a 2.2% increase in average selling prices. The increase in shipments was driven by increased demand in our construction end markets compared to the prior year and the incremental volume generated from our current year acquisitions. The increase in average selling prices was driven by price increases implemented to recover the escalation in raw material costs.

#### Gross Profit

Gross profit for the first nine months of 2025 increased 73.5% to \$64.8 million, or 13.8% of net sales, from \$37.4 million, or 9.5% of net sales, in the prior year period. The year-over-year increase was primarily due to higher spreads between average selling prices and raw material costs (\$19.3 million), an increase in shipments (\$6.8 million) and other material costs and adjustments (\$3.3 million) partially offset by higher manufacturing costs (\$2.0 million). The increase in spreads was driven by lower raw material costs (\$13.0 million) and higher average selling prices (\$7.3 million) partially offset by an increase in freight expense (\$1.0 million).

#### Selling, General and Administrative Expense

SG&A expense for the first nine months of 2025 increased 32.4% to \$29.3 million, or 6.2% of net sales, from \$22.1 million, or 5.6% of net sales, in the prior year period primarily due to higher compensation expense (\$4.9 million), the relative year-over-year change in the cash surrender value of life insurance policies (\$877,000), higher amortization expense associated with intangible assets (\$810,000) and an increase in employee benefit expense (\$485,000). The increase in compensation expense was largely driven by higher incentive plan expense due to our improved financial results in the current year period. The cash surrender value of life insurance policies increased \$152,000 in the current year period compared to \$1.0 million in the prior year period due to the corresponding changes in the value of the underlying investments. The increase in amortization expense was primarily attributed to the intangible assets that were acquired in connection with our first quarter acquisitions. The increase in employee benefit expense was primarily related to higher employee health insurance expense in the current year period.

#### Restructuring Charges, Net

Restructuring charges of \$2.2 million were incurred in the first nine months of 2025 related to the closure of the Warren, Ohio facility, which had been acquired through the EWP Acquisition, and expenses related to the consolidation of our WWR operations. Restructuring charges included \$1.0 million for asset impairment charges, \$604,000 for facility closure costs, \$345,000 for equipment relocation costs and \$251,000 for employee separation costs.

#### Acquisition Costs

Acquisition costs of \$325,000 were incurred in the first nine months of 2025 for legal, accounting and other professional fees related to the EWP Acquisition and the OWP Acquisition.



#### Interest Income

Interest income decreased \$2.5 million due to lower average cash balances and interest rates.

#### Income Taxes

Our effective tax rate for the first nine months of 2025 decreased to 23.4% from 23.9% for the prior year period primarily due to changes in book versus tax differences.

#### Net Earnings

Net earnings for the first nine months of 2025 increased to \$26.5 million (\$1.35 per diluted share) from \$14.6 million (\$0.75 per share) in the prior year period primarily due to the increase in gross profit partially offset by higher SG&A expense, lower interest income, restructuring charges and acquisition costs.

#### Liquidity and Capital Resources

# Selected Financial Data

(Dollars in thousands)

		Nine Months Ended						
	Ju	ne 28,		June 29,				
	2	2025		2024				
Net cash provided by operating activities	\$	44,170	\$	41,978				
Net cash used for investing activities		(78,811)		(17,874)				
Net cash used for financing activities		(23,232)		(52,029)				
Net working capital		173,817		212,409				
Total debt		-		-				
Percentage of total capital		-		-				
Shareholders' equity	\$	356,208	\$	346,015				
Percentage of total capital		100.0%		100.0%				
Total capital (total debt + shareholders' equity)	\$	356,208	\$	346,015				

#### **Operating Activities**

Operating activities provided \$44.2 million of cash during the first nine months of 2025 primarily from net earnings adjusted for non-cash items partially offset by a net increase in working capital. Working capital, net of adjustments for assets and liabilities acquired, used \$0.2 million of cash due to a \$24.9 million increase in accounts receivable and a \$17.9 million increase in inventories partially offset by a \$42.6 million increase in accounts payable and a ccrued expenses. The increase in accounts receivable was largely driven by higher average selling prices combined with an increase in shipments. The increase in inventories was the result of higher raw material purchases near the end of the period together with higher average unit costs. The increase in accounts payable and accrued expenses was related to higher raw material purchases near the end of the period, higher unit costs and an increase in accrued salaries, wages and related expenses.

Operating activities provided \$42.0 million of cash during the first nine months of 2024 primarily from net earnings adjusted for non-cash items together with a net decrease in working capital. Working capital provided \$13.6 million of cash due to a \$13.9 million decrease in inventories and a \$2.2 million reduction in accounts receivable partially offset by a \$2.5 million decrease in accounts payable and accrued expenses. The decrease in inventories was primarily due to lower average unit costs. The decrease in accounts receivable was largely driven by lower average selling prices. The decrease in accounts payable and accrued expenses was largely due to a reduction in accrued salaries, wages and related expenses.



We may elect to adjust our operating activities as there are changes in our construction end-markets, which could materially impact our cash requirements. While a downturn in the level of construction activity adversely affects sales to our customers, it generally reduces our working capital requirements.

#### **Investing Activities**

Investing activities used \$78.8 million of cash during the first nine months of 2025 compared to \$17.9 million during the prior year period primarily due to the EWP Acquisition (\$67.0 million) and the OWP Acquisition (\$5.1 million) partially offset by lower capital expenditures (\$11.0 million). Capital expenditures decreased to \$6.5 million from \$17.5 million in the prior year period and are expected to total up to approximately \$11.0 million for fiscal 2025. Capital expenditures for fiscal 2025 are to support costs and productivity initiatives as well as recurring maintenance requirements.

Our investing activities are largely discretionary, providing us with the ability to significantly curtail outlays when warranted based on business conditions.

#### **Financing Activities**

Financing activities used \$23.2 million of cash during the first nine months of 2025 compared to \$52.0 million during the prior year period. During the first nine months of 2025, \$21.2 million of cash was used for dividend payments (including a special dividend of \$19.4 million, or \$1.00 per share, and regular quarterly dividends totaling \$1.8 million, or \$0.09 per share) and \$2.0 million for the repurchase of common stock. During the first nine months of 2024, \$50.4 million, or \$0.09 per share) (including a special dividend of \$48.6 million, or \$2.50 per share, and regular quarterly dividends totaling \$1.8 million for the repurchase of common stock.

#### **Cash Management**

Our cash is principally concentrated at one major financial institution, which at times exceeds federally insured limits. We invest excess cash primarily in money market funds, which are highly liquid securities that bear minimal risk.

#### **Credit Facility**

We have a \$100.0 million revolving credit facility (the "Credit Facility") that is used to supplement our operating cash flow and fund our working capital, capital expenditure, general corporate and growth requirements. In March 2023, we amended our credit agreement to extend the maturity date of the Credit Facility from May 15, 2024, to March 15, 2028 and replaced the London Inter-Bank Offered Rate with the Secured Overnight Financing Rate. The Credit Facility provides for an accordion feature whereby its size may be increased by up to \$50.0 million, subject to our lender's approval. Advances under the Credit Facility are limited to the lesser of the revolving loan commitment amount (currently \$100.0 million) or a borrowing base amount that is calculated based upon a percentage of eligible receivables and inventories. As of June 28, 2025, no borrowings were outstanding on the Credit Facility, \$98.7 million of borrowing capacity was available and outstanding letters of credit totaled \$1.3 million (see Note 10 to the consolidated financial statements).

We believe that, in the absence of significant unanticipated funding requirements, cash and cash equivalents, cash generated by operating activities and the borrowing availability provided under the Credit Facility will be sufficient to satisfy our expected requirements for working capital, capital expenditures, dividends and share repurchases, if any, in both the short- and long-term. We also expect to have access to the amounts available under the Credit Facility as required. However, should we experience future reductions in our operating cash flows due to weakening conditions in our construction end-markets and reduced demand from our customers, we may need to curtail capital and operating expenditures, cease dividend payments, delay or restrict share repurchases and/or realign our working capital requirements.

Should we determine, at any time, that we require additional short-term liquidity, we would evaluate the alternative sources of financing potentially available to provide such funding. There can be no assurance that any such financing, if pursued, would be obtained, or if obtained, would be adequate or on terms acceptable to us. However, we believe that our strong balance sheet, flexible capital structure and borrowing capacity available to us under our Credit Facility position us to meet our anticipated liquidity requirements for the foreseeable future, including the next 12 months.

#### Seasonality and Cyclicality

Demand in our markets is both seasonal and cyclical, driven by the level of construction activity, but can also be impacted by fluctuations in the inventory positions of our customers. Shipments are seasonal, typically reaching their highest level when weather conditions are the most conducive to construction activity. As a result, assuming normal seasonal weather patterns, shipments and profitability are usually higher in the third and fourth quarters of the fiscal year and lower in the first and second quarters. Construction activity and demand for our products are cyclical based on overall economic conditions, although there can be significant differences between the relative strength of nonresidential and residential construction for extended periods.

#### **Impact of Inflation**

We are subject to inflationary risks arising from fluctuations in the market prices for our primary raw material, hot-rolled carbon steel wire rod, and, to a much lesser extent, labor rates, freight, energy and other consumables that are used in our manufacturing processes. We have generally been able to adjust our selling prices to pass through increases in these costs or offset them through various cost reduction and productivity improvement initiatives. However, our ability to raise our selling prices depends on market conditions and competitive dynamics, and there may be periods during which we are unable to fully recover increases in our costs. During the first nine months of 2025, we were successful in implementing price increases sufficient to recover the escalation in our raw material costs that occurred over the course of the period. The timing and magnitude of any future increases in our raw material costs and the selling prices for our products are uncertain at this time.

#### **Contractual Obligations**

There have been no material changes in our contractual obligations and commitments as disclosed in our 2024 Annual Report other than those which occur in the ordinary course of business.

#### **Critical Accounting Estimates**

Our Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations is based on our unaudited financial statements, which have been prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the U.S. for interim financial information. The preparation of our financial statements requires the application of these accounting principles in addition to certain estimates and judgments based on current available information, actuarial estimates, historical results and other assumptions believed to be reasonable. These estimates, assumptions and judgments are affected by our application of accounting policies, which are discussed in our 2024 Annual Report. Estimates are used for, but not limited to, determining the net carrying value of trade accounts receivable, inventories, recording self-insurance liabilities and other accrued liabilities. Actual results could differ from these estimates. Please refer to "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations – Critical Accounting Estimates" included in our 2024 Annual Report for further information regarding our critical accounting policies and estimates. As of June 28, 2025, none of our accounting estimates were deemed to be critical for the accounting periods presented, which is consistent with our assessment of critical accounting estimates disclosed in our 2024 Annual Report.

#### **Recent Accounting Pronouncements**

Refer to Note 2 of the Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements in Item 1 of this Quarterly Report for recently issued accounting pronouncements including the expected dates of adoption and estimated effects, if any, on our consolidated financial statements.

#### Outlook

As we enter the fourth quarter of fiscal 2025, we remain confident in our business outlook. Demand for our reinforcing products has improved, and recent acquisitions are making a meaningful contribution to our performance. Customer sentiment remains positive, even as broader macroeconomic indicators for construction suggest a more cautious environment. In the near term, we expect favorable conditions to support increased shipments, improved operating rates, and lower unit manufacturing costs across our facilities. Looking ahead, the outlook for public nonresidential construction remains strong, supported by ongoing federal investment through the Infrastructure Investment and Jobs Act, which is expected to drive elevated project activity through the remainder of 2025 and beyond.

As noted last quarter, a positive development from the Trump Administration's recent trade actions was the expansion of Section 232 tariffs to include derivative steel products such as PC strand, helping to mitigate the impact of low-priced PC strand imports that have challenged the U.S. market since 2018. The Administration's unexpected decision in June to double the tariff to 50% provides further support in leveling the competitive playing field, although the basis for calculating the tariff has changed and the Section 232 steel tariff will apply only to the "steel content" of the tariffed product. There is considerable ambiguity surrounding the language and intent of the Executive Order that needs to be resolved by the Administration. Higher tariffs together with recent reductions in domestic wire rod capacity, have tightened North American supply and added upward pressure on raw material costs. Looking ahead, we are closely monitoring the evolving trade landscape which could affect offshore purchases of capital equipment, spare parts, and operating supplies. Given this uncertainty, we remain focused on disciplined pricing strategies and active management of our tariff exposure, to the extent we can forecast tariff exposure. The sharp escalation in costs we have experienced for raw materials and other operating inputs will require our industry to increase selling prices to recover higher costs. We believe we will be successful in this effort.

Regardless of the market dynamics, we continue to focus on those factors we control, including closely managing and controlling our expenses; realizing synergies from our recent acquisitions; aligning our production schedules with demand in a proactive manner as there are changes in market conditions to minimize our operating costs; and pursuing further improvements in the productivity and effectiveness of all our manufacturing, selling and administrative activities. We also expect increasing contributions from the substantial investments we have made in our facilities in recent years and expect to continue to make in the form of reduced operating costs and additional capacity to support future growth. Looking ahead, we will continue to evaluate acquisition opportunities that enhance our presence in markets we currently serve or expand our geographic footprint.

The statements contained in this section are forward-looking statements. See "Cautionary Note Regarding Forward-Looking Statements" and "Risk Factors".

#### Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk

Our cash flows and earnings are subject to fluctuations resulting from changes in commodity prices, interest rates and foreign exchange rates. We manage our exposure to these market risks through internally established policies and procedures and, when appropriate, the use of derivative financial instruments. We do not use financial instruments for trading purposes and are not a party to any leveraged derivatives. We monitor our underlying market risk exposures on an ongoing basis and believe we can modify or adapt our hedging strategies as necessary.

#### Commodity Prices

We are subject to significant fluctuations in the cost and availability of our primary raw material, hot-rolled carbon steel wire rod, which we purchase from both domestic and foreign suppliers. We negotiate quantities and pricing for both domestic and foreign wire rod purchases for varying periods (most recently monthly for domestic suppliers), depending upon market conditions, to manage our exposure to price fluctuations and to ensure adequate availability of material consistent with our requirements. We do not use derivative commodity instruments to hedge our exposure to changes in prices as such instruments are not currently available for wire rod. Our ability to acquire wire rod from foreign sources on favorable terms is impacted by fluctuations in foreign currency exchange rates, foreign taxes, duties, tariffs, quotas and other trade actions. Although changes in our wire rod costs and selling prices tend to be correlated, in weaker market environments, we may be unable to fully recover increased wire rod costs through higher selling prices, which would reduce our earnings and cash flows. Additionally, when raw material costs decline, our financial results may be negatively impacted if the selling prices for our products decrease to an even greater extent and if we are consuming higher cost material from inventory. Based on our shipments and average wire rod cost reflected in cost of sales for the first nine months of 2025, a 10% increase in the price of wire rod would have resulted in a \$27.0 million decrease in our pre-tax earnings (assuming there was not a corresponding change in our selling prices).

#### Interest Rates

Although we did not have any balances outstanding on our Credit Facility as of June 28, 2025, future borrowings under the facility are subject to a variable rate of interest and are sensitive to changes in interest rates.



#### Foreign Exchange Exposure

We have not typically hedged foreign currency exposures related to transactions denominated in currencies other than U.S. dollars, as such transactions have not been material historically. We will occasionally hedge firm commitments for certain equipment purchases that are denominated in foreign currencies. The decision to hedge any such transactions is made by us on a case-by-case basis. There were no forward contracts outstanding as of June 28, 2025.

#### **Item 4. Controls and Procedures**

We have conducted an evaluation of the effectiveness of our disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act")) as of June 28, 2025. This evaluation was conducted under the supervision and with the participation of management, including our principal executive officer and our principal financial officer. Based upon that evaluation, our principal executive officer and our principal financial officer concluded that our disclosure controls and procedures were effective to ensure that information required to be disclosed in the reports that we file or submit under the Exchange Act is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified in the SEC's rules and forms. Further, they concluded that our disclosure controls and procedures were effective to ensure that information is accumulated and communicated to management, including our principal executive officer and our principal financial officer, as appropriate to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure.

There has been no change in our internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f) under the Exchange Act) that occurred during the quarter ended June 28, 2025, that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

#### PART II - OTHER INFORMATION

#### **Item 1. Legal Proceedings**

We are involved in lawsuits, claims, investigations and proceedings, including commercial, environmental and employment matters, which arise in the ordinary course of business. We do not anticipate that the ultimate costs to resolve these matters will have a material adverse effect on our financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

#### Item 1A. Risk Factors

During the quarter ended June 28, 2025, there have been no material changes from the risk factors set forth under Part II, Item 1A. "Risk Factors" in our Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 29, 2025, and Part I, Item 1A. "Risk Factors" in our 2024 Annual Report. You should carefully consider these factors in addition to the other information set forth in this report which could materially affect our business, financial condition or future results. The risks and uncertainties described in this report, our Quarterly Report for the quarter ended March 29, 2025, and in our 2024 Annual Report, as well as other reports and statements that we file with the SEC, are not the only risks and uncertainties facing us. Additional risks and uncertainties not currently known to us or that we currently deem to be immaterial may also have a material adverse effect on our financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

#### Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds

The following table summarizes the repurchases of common stock during the quarter ended June 28, 2025.

(In thousands except share and per share amounts)	Total Number of Shares Purchased	Ave	rage Price Paid per Share	Total Number of Shares Purchased as Part of Publicly Announced Plan or Program	D Sh Ye	Maximum Number (or Approximate collar Value) of nares That May of Be Purchased nder the Plan or Program
For the three months ended June 28, 2025						
March 30, 2025 - May 3, 2025	1,200	\$	32.85	1,200	\$	17,608 (1)
May 4, 2025 - May 31, 2025	5,102		35.46	5,102	\$	17,427 (1)
June 1, 2025 - June 28, 2025	100		34.82	100	\$	17,423 (1)
	6,402			6,402		

(1) Under the \$25.0 million share repurchase authorization announced on November 18, 2008, which continues in effect until terminated by the Board of Directors.

Additional information regarding our share repurchase authorization is discussed in Note 12 to our consolidated financial statements and incorporated herein by reference.

#### **Item 5. Other Information**

#### Insider Adoption or Termination of Trading Arrangements

During the fiscal quarter ended June 28, 2025, none of our directors or Section 16 officers adopted or terminated a "Rule 10b5-1 trading arrangement," or a "non-Rule 10b5-1 trading arrangement," as those terms are defined in Item 408 of Regulation S-K.

#### Item 6. Exhibits

- 2.1 <u>Asset Purchase Agreement between Insteel Wire Products Company and Engineered Wire Products, Inc. dated as of October 21, 2024</u> (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 2.1 of the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K dated October 21, 2024).
- 3.1 Restated Articles of Incorporation for the Company (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 of the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-1 filed on May 2, 1985).
- 3.2 Articles of Amendment to the Restated Articles of Incorporation of the Company (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 of the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K dated May 3, 1988).
- 3.3 Articles of Amendment to Restated Articles of Incorporation of the Company (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 of the Company's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended April 3, 1999 filed on May 14, 1999).
- 3.4 Articles of Amendment to the Restated Articles of Incorporation of the Company (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 of the Company's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended April 3, 2010 filed on April 26, 2010).
- 3.5 Bylaws of the Company as last amended August 15, 2023 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 of the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed on August 15, 2023).
- 31.1 Certification of the Chief Executive Officer pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as adopted pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
- 31.2 Certification of the Chief Financial Officer pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as adopted pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
- 32.1 Certification of the Chief Executive Officer pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
- 32.2 Certification of the Chief Financial Officer pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
- 101 The following financial information from the Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q of Insteel Industries Inc. for the quarter ended June 28, 2025, formatted in iXBRL (Inline eXtensible Business Reporting Language): (i) the Consolidated Statements of Operations and Comprehensive Income for the three and nine months ended June 28, 2025, and June 29, 2024, (ii) the Consolidated Balance Sheets as of June 28, 2025, and September 28, 2024, (iii) the Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the nine months ended June 28, 2025, and June 29, 2024, (iv) the Consolidated Statements of Shareholders' Equity for the three and nine months ended June 28, 2025, and June 29, 2024, (iv) the Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements.
- 104 The cover page from our Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended June 28, 2025, formatted in iXBRL and contained in Exhibit 101.

Our SEC file number reference for documents filed with the SEC pursuant to the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, is 1-09929.

# SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

INSTEEL INDUSTRIES INC. Registrant

Date: July 17, 2025

By: /s/ Scot R. Jafroodi

Scot R. Jafroodi Vice President, Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer (Duly Authorized Officer and Principal Financial Officer)

#### CERTIFICATION

#### I, H.O. Woltz III, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended June 28, 2025 of Insteel Industries Inc.;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:

(a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;

(b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;

(c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and

(d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and

5. The registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):

(a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and

(b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: July 17, 2025

<u>/s/ H. O. Woltz III</u>
H. O. Woltz III
President, Chief Executive Officer and Chairman of the Board

#### CERTIFICATION

#### I, Scot R. Jafroodi, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended June 28, 2025 of Insteel Industries Inc.;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:

(a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;

(b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;

(c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and

(d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and

5. The registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):

(a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and

(b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: July 17, 2025

<u>/s/ Scot R. Jafroodi</u> Scot R. Jafroodi Vice President, Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer

#### CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO 18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350, AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

In connection with the Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q of Insteel Industries Inc. (the "Company") for the period ended June 28, 2025 as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on the date hereof (the "Report"), I, H. O. Woltz III, President, Chief Executive Officer and Chairman of the Board of the Company, certify, pursuant to 18 U.S.C. § 1350, as adopted pursuant to § 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that, to my knowledge:

(1) the Report fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended; and

(2) the information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

/s/ H.O. Woltz III

H.O. Woltz III President, Chief Executive Officer and Chairman of the Board July 17, 2025

#### CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO 18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350, AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

In connection with the Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q of Insteel Industries Inc. (the "Company") for the period ended June 28, 2025 as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on the date hereof (the "Report"), I, Scot R. Jafroodi, Vice President, Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer of the Company, certify, pursuant to 18 U.S.C. § 1350, as adopted pursuant to § 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that, to my knowledge:

(1) the Report fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended; and

(2) the information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

/s/ Scot R. Jafroodi

Scot R. Jafroodi Vice President, Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer July 17, 2025